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BALI BOMBINGS 
Statement by President 

THE PRESIDENT (Hon John Cowdell):  I ask members to stand in their places for one minute’s silence as a 
mark of respect for those who have suffered bereavement, injury and loss as a result of the Bali bombings.   

[Members stood in their places.]   

Condolence Motion 

HON KIM CHANCE (Agricultural - Leader of the House) [3.35 pm]:  I move -  

That this House records its outrage at the bombings which occurred in Bali on Saturday, 12 October 
2002 and expresses its deepest sympathy to the victims and their families.  

On the night of Saturday, 12 October 2002, the world changed for all of us as a result of a cowardly bomb attack 
that shattered the tranquillity of a favourite holiday destination for many generations of Australians.  Official 
advice from the Indonesian authorities is that 181 people are confirmed dead, with 309 injured.  The number of 
Australians confirmed dead is understood to stand at 20, with 220 Australians currently unaccounted for.  No 
names have been officially released at this stage.  

I want firstly to assure the House that the State Government is doing everything possible to assist victims and 
their families in the aftermath of this tragedy.  Western Australian teaching hospitals have been placed on alert to 
receive victims, and elective surgery for yesterday and today has been cancelled.  The hospitals will remain in 
this mode for a further 24 hours before the situation is reviewed.  If no further patients are expected to arrive, the 
hospitals will most likely resume normal operations on Thursday.  Western Australia has so far received 34 
patients, some critically ill, mainly with burns and shrapnel wounds.   

From 5.30 pm on Sunday, the Department for Community Development has been operating a 24-hour telephone 
counselling line for metropolitan and country callers to assist victims and their families and friends.  This service 
will continue to be maintained for as long as it is needed.  The department has also arranged for two teams of 
counsellors and additional family support staff to attend at the airport and receive passengers returning from Bali 
and other locations.  This collaborative effort with the Australian Red Cross and the Salvation Army is assisting 
travellers and their families to deal with the shocking events of the past few days.  Face-to-face counselling 
services will also be made available to assist victims and their loved ones.  The department has also provided 
counselling and other staff services to the family and friends of the Kingsley Football Club as they await further 
news and try to come to terms with this catastrophe.  The Western Australia Police Service has reassessed 
security arrangements to protect Western Australians and Western Australian infrastructure that were put in 
place following the September 11 events of last year.  Police will strengthen these measures where it is 
considered to be necessary.  Western Australian police officers have also flown to Bali to assist the Indonesian 
authorities with the task of victim identification and are prepared to provide any other assistance if a request is 
received.   

The Premier has also asked the Lord Mayor of the City of Perth to activate the Lord Mayor’s Distress Relief 
Fund to assist Western Australian victims and their families who are facing financial hardship as a result of this 
shocking attack.  This is a way for all Western Australians to donate and demonstrate to those who have suffered 
from this attack that they are in our thoughts.  To commence this appeal, the State will contribute $100 000, and 
we encourage WA businesses and others to give generously.   

As time goes on, the State Government will support the appropriate actions of the Commonwealth in seeking 
justice and restoring a sense of security to Western Australian travellers.  The Government, on behalf of all 
Western Australians, is providing any assistance it can to ensure that those who have lost their lives are brought 
home to their families and friends and that the survivors of this unspeakable act do not have to deal with the 
tragedy alone.   At a time like this it is very difficult to express appropriate feelings to those whose loved ones 
have been lost or injured.  However, to those who have suffered I want to convey the Government’s sense of 
loss, its heartfelt understanding of their sense of shock and its longing for their pain to be assuaged.  Any loss of 
life on this scale is horrendous.  However, when it occurs so unexpectedly among innocent young people who 
are doing nothing more than enjoying a holiday, it creates a trauma that will take a long time for us to come to 
terms with.  We do not know yet how many of our young people have been killed or injured, and it might be 
some time before we have any certainty.  Sadly, it seems likely that the toll will be high and all of us will be 
called upon to provide help and compassion to other Western Australians over the days, weeks and months 
ahead.   
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I note the Government’s appreciation of the magnificent response of the Western Australian health system, 
which is taking a leading role, particularly through the Royal Perth Hospital burns unit, to deal with the huge 
challenge before it.  Similarly, hospitals in the Northern Territory and Australia-wide are under pressure to meet 
the extraordinary needs that this incident has created.  I understand that two doctors from Royal Perth’s burns 
unit were on holiday in Bali at the time of the bombings, and that they have been working over the past 72 hours 
virtually non-stop in a Bali hospital attempting to save lives.   

I also express appreciation for the rapid action of the Australian military in evacuating those who are injured to 
the safety of Australian hospital care and to their families.  Military aircraft returning to Bali have taken medical 
supplies to ease the suffering of patients still in Bali, including the many Balinese and other Indonesians who 
were injured in the bombing.  It is appropriate also to express appreciation to both Qantas Airways Ltd and 
Garuda Indonesia, who have responded magnificently to the requirement to airlift survivors back to Australia.   

The Government’s response to this outrage includes issues related to health, counselling and security needs.  
This may not be the time or the place to dwell on the last of those three issues, although it is certainly in the 
Government’s consciousness.  Our priority at this time needs to remain with the provision of care for the 
survivors.   

I commend the motion as a simple and profound expression of our sadness at what happened at Kuta Beach, and 
of our resolve to provide the physical and emotional healing that is needed.  

HON NORMAN MOORE (Mining and Pastoral - Leader of the Opposition) [3.42 pm]:  I am pleased to second 
the motion moved by the Leader of the House and to indicate the Opposition’s wholehearted agreement with the 
sentiments expressed therein.  October 12, 2002 has become Australia’s September 11.  It will go down in the 
history of this nation as the date when terrorism became a reality for all Australians and particularly for all 
Western Australians.  In a sense, the events on September 11, while shocking and horrific, happened a long way 
away.  They did not really affect the vast majority of us at a personal level, even though I suspect that most 
Australians took the view that if it could happen in the United States, it could happen here.  We felt that the 
world post-September 11 was a new and frightening place.  October 12 has brought home to all of us that we are 
not so isolated and not so removed that it could not happen to us.  We are an integral part of the wider 
international community, whether we like it or not.   

When I heard of the horrifying events in Bali I was shocked and deeply saddened, but at the same time angered.  
My shock and sadness were a consequence of learning that terrorism is now on our doorstep and that good, 
decent, innocent Australians had lost their lives or been injured.  Many of them were young, vibrant, happy 
people celebrating the end of a season of sport or simply enjoying a well-earned holiday.  My anger was a result 
of my fundamental view that this outrageous and brutal event was totally and absolutely unnecessary.  It was an 
anger that was brought about by the fact that hundreds of people have been killed or maimed because a terrorist 
organisation sees this behaviour as a legitimate means of drawing attention to its so-called cause.   

I was very interested in the comments of the Prime Minister in the House of Representatives yesterday when he 
commented on this notion of terrorism.  He said -  

In many respects the word ‘terrorism’ is too antiseptic an expression to describe what happened. It is 
too technical and too formal. What happened was barbaric, brutal mass murder without justification.   

I believe a regrettable trend has arisen among people in some parts of the world to link terrorism to a cause and 
consider the terrorist act justified because they support the cause - an attempt to almost legitimise the notion of 
terrorism.  Let us make no mistake about this: terrorism in general - this outrageous attack in particular - is 
nothing short of the plain, outright, brutal murder of innocent people .  No cause is so great that innocent lives 
should be indiscriminately taken, and people who commit murder should be brought to justice.  In this context, it 
is extremely encouraging that the Government of Indonesia is accepting its responsibility.  The federal 
Government must leave no stone unturned in seeking to get to the bottom of this horrific tragedy.  I am 
encouraged by the words of the Leader of the House on the efforts made by the State Government.  People 
appreciate them very much.  

I have enormous sympathy for the families and friends of those who lost their lives or were injured in Bali.  I 
have enormous sympathy also for the people of Bali who have not only suffered the loss of friends and relatives 
but also have seen the economic base of their community - tourism, which was slowly recovering from the 
events of September 11 - crash down around their ears as a result of terrorist bombs.  No good will come from 
this event, other than, I hope, that it will reaffirm in the minds of all Australians the adage “The price of freedom 
is eternal vigilance”, and “All that is necessary for the triumph of evil is that good men do nothing.”  As the 
Prime Minister said today on the radio, “To those people who believe that you can escape attacks of this kind by 
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saying nothing when evil occurs, by doing nothing when evil occurs, not only is that moral bankruptcy but it’s 
also wrong.”  

On behalf of the Opposition I support the motion moved by the Leader of the House.  Our thoughts and prayers 
are with the families and friends of those who have lost their lives or were injured in Bali.  Our prayers and 
hopes are for those who are suffering significant pain whilst awaiting news of loved ones who are still missing.  
We can only hope and pray that those responsible for this tragic event will one day recognise that the murder of 
innocent people will not promote their cause.  Indeed, such events will only detract from their cause as the world 
reacts with justifiable revulsion to their brutality.  We will pray that the human race is able to create a world in 
which peace, not terrorism, is a fact of daily life for the vast majority of the world’s people.   

We have learnt through the media of the many acts of courage and heroism that occurred after the bombs 
exploded.  There is no doubt that many people were saved or had their injuries minimised by the actions of 
others who risked their lives and wellbeing.  Similarly, our defence force personnel, doctors, nurses and 
paramedics who were sent to Bali from Australia deserve our sincere thanks and admiration.  Many other private 
individuals and organisations, including the airlines, should also be commended for their contribution to the 
wellbeing of those affected by the bombings.  I include of course our own health system, which, as the leader 
said, has been magnificent in the way it has supported people.  There is no doubt that tragic events such as this 
bring out the best in all Australians and this will be no exception.  On behalf of the Opposition I express support 
for today’s condolence motion. 

HON JOHN FISCHER (Mining and Pastoral) [3.48 pm]:  I add my condolences to those voiced by my 
colleagues.  I have a small understanding of the anguish and anger felt by those who have had loved ones, in 
many cases their children, snatched from them in this cruel and callous premeditated act of terrorism.  

I heard a so-called expert from university say that this outrage was not directed at Australia but at the west 
generally.  I do not believe that.  Whoever is responsible for this cowardly and barbaric act obviously planned it 
to cause maximum mayhem.  They knew that the majority of their victims were our citizens.  I suspect they 
researched and planned this attack and would have known to within a small margin how many people they 
would kill or maim.   

I also extend my condolences to the Balinese people.  As members know, Bali has a high percentage of Hindu 
followers.  Along with the people who lost their lives or were injured, and whose loved ones were left behind to 
grieve, in a very real sense everyone will suffer, because it will be a long time before Bali can regain its 
reputation as a friendly, safe holiday destination. 

There is no social security net to help Balinese people.  Low income Balinese who live from hand to mouth will 
suffer immediately as their income disappears.  The sad truth is that the Islamic militants who are responsible for 
this outrage will probably see this as an additional benefit.  They will welcome the social tensions that this lack 
of income will engender.  The more Balinese who starve or who start to destabilise the society by resorting to 
crime, the better they will see the interests of their perverse God being served.   

As great as this tragedy is, we cannot allow ourselves to be consumed by self-pity.  I am sure that this will not be 
the end of it.  We can be sure that, flushed with their success, they will bring their diabolical hatred home to us 
here in our own land.  It would be a betrayal of those who are already victims if we are not resolute in our 
determination to see these hate-filled religious zealots beaten and made to bear the full consequences of their 
actions.  

I hope that the Australian Security Intelligence Organisation has already got its men in the mosques.  I hope they 
will not be denied the money for any additional resources that are deemed necessary.  I hope that at last we will 
see some of the Islamic leaders denouncing without equivocation the people responsible.  If the chief Mufti in 
Australia, Sheik al Halali, does not at least condemn in the strongest possible language the perpetrators of this 
infamy, we should move quickly to rescind his permanent residence status and send him packing. 

I hope that the loss of life of those Australians who will not return from their innocent holiday is significant 
enough to strengthen the resolve and the will of our law-makers to defend this country.  This tragedy affects all 
Australians and should never be forgotten. 

HON MURRAY CRIDDLE (Agricultural) [3.53 pm]:  The National Party endorses the motion of the Leader of 
the House on this sad occasion.  I am sure that all members of this Chamber are still coming to terms with this 
horrific event.  In spite of the warnings, we all thought that we were beyond the reach of international terrorism.  
We could never imagine that on a tranquil, tropical island playground, our daughters and our sons would be 
taken from us so violently.  On a balmy Saturday night, our world changed forever.  Three days later, the events 
are still beyond our comprehension.   
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We are all grieving with the families of the lost and the missing.  We are bracing ourselves for the final death 
toll.  We have heard of the terrible losses of the Kingsley Cats football club , the Sturt Football Club and the 
Coogee Dolphins junior rugby team.  We have heard of the South Bunbury Tigers footballers who cheated death.  
As the week rolls on, we will hear of others, and our hearts will continue to break.  Today we heard of teachers 
of Busselton Senior High School who are still unaccounted for, although I hear that there is news of them today.  
Tomorrow, more and more names will become known and the grief will go on.   

As we think about the victims of this callous and cowardly act, we must also spare a thought for those who have 
rallied to the task of saving lives and easing suffering.  Our hearts go out to the doctors, nurses and workers at 
Royal Perth Hospital who continue to play a pivotal role in the care of burns victims and others.  We must also 
acknowledge church and community groups who continue to rally around grieving families and the traumatised.  
Professionals and volunteers will be needed for a long time to come after this human tragedy.  The emotional 
scars left by this senseless act of terrorism will be deep.  Victims need to know that help is gathering around 
them in many forms, such as insurers pledging to cover the medical costs incurred by the injured.   

As we look at the pictures of the Sari Club and the continuing streams of the injured innocent Australians 
returning home, we know that our ritualistic sojourns to overseas destinations will never be the same.  The Sari 
Club atrocity has reinforced the fact for young Australians that they can never be as carefree as they once were.  
Our sporting teams and our community groups will now think twice about overseas odysseys that were once 
taken for granted.   

On the night of the terrorists’ strike, an estimated 20 000 Australians were holidaying in all parts of Bali.  Today 
we are told that 80 per cent of them are headed home, their world shattered forever.  As they return home, some 
of them injured and many of them traumatised, we must spare a thought too for the gentle Balinese who have 
been part of our holidaying life for two generations.  Just 13 months ago, when terrorists attacked the World 
Trade Center in New York, our sense of vulnerability was heightened, but we must never bow to the criminals 
who would harm our loved ones or us.  Failure to face the perpetrators of terrorism must surely mean a life of 
fear.  Although our innocence has been shattered, our spirit has not. 

On behalf of my National Party colleagues, our families and the people of Western Australia, I offer our heartfelt 
condolences to the families and friends of the dead and missing. 

HON DEE MARGETTS (Agricultural) [3.55 pm]:  On behalf of the Greens (WA), I share in the motion’s 
support and extend our heartfelt sympathy to the families and friends of loved ones killed or injured.  We know 
that the suffering for those families and friends will never cease. 

I join my parliamentary colleagues in expressing sympathy and support for the Balinese and other Indonesians 
killed or injured in this dreadful event.  I acknowledge the goodwill that has existed for many years, and 
continues to exist, especially between this State of Western Australia and the Balinese and that we are mourning 
their dead.  We must seek to remedy the causes of such events; war is not the answer. 

The God of Islam and the God of Christianity is the same God.  Neither of those religions seeks nor justifies this 
kind of murderous action.  I was heartened by a courageous example I saw recently on television in a John Pilger 
film called Palestine is Still the Issue.  That program contained an interview with a very courageous Israeli 
farmer and father of a girl who had been killed by a suicide bomber.  I guess we have certain expectations about 
the emotions, sadness and grief that he must have felt.  However, his response to his daughter’s death was to be 
even more strengthened in his resolve to seek justice and an end to the violence between his country and 
Palestine.  I would like this man to be our inspiration for an end to violence and the re-establishment of justice so 
that we do not continue to see people fearful with hatred and distrust taking such outrageous murderous actions.  
The Greens (WA) support the motion. 

HON BARRY HOUSE (South West) [3.58 pm]:  I join other members in supporting the motion to express our 
condolences to the family and friends of those killed or injured as a result of this brutal and outrageous act in 
Bali. 

The community in Busselton has been touched directly by this tragedy, in particular the Busselton Senior High 
School with which I have a close affinity, being a former student and former teacher there. 

Two popular and respected teachers have been caught up in this nightmare.  Carol Johnstone, a teacher of 
English and other areas for eight years, is missing believed killed in the blast and the fire that followed.  Connie 
Watson, a business education teacher at the Busselton Senior High School for the past 15 years, is in Royal 
Darwin Hospital in severe pain, with burns to her back, legs and feet, broken ribs, a ruptured lung and head 
injuries.  I am told that she is not in intensive care, but her injuries are obviously very severe.  They were friends 
from Busselton who were popular teachers and valuable, involved members of the community.  They were 
sports lovers and played tennis and hockey.  Connie participated in triathlons and jetty swims.  She is a very fit 
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lady and I am sure this will aid her recovery.  I understand that Carol, her husband, Geoff Allison, and their two 
young kids, together with Connie and her husband, Graham, were in Bali on a family holiday.  I also understand 
that on Saturday night the husbands agreed to stay in the hotel with the kids while the girls went out for a while.  
That is how they ended up in the Sari Club.  Now Graham has returned to Perth with the kids while Geoff is still 
in Bali searching for his wife.  Graham will try to get to Darwin to be by his wife’s side.   

Busselton Senior High School has seen more than its fair share of tragedy.  Among other tragedies over the 
years, my mind goes back particularly to 10 May 1980 - Mothers Day - when there was a bus accident in Hay in 
New South Wales in which two students and the driver were killed.  I was the organiser of that trip.  It had a 
tragic, traumatic impact on the community and that is being repeated at the moment.  My heart goes out to all 
those involved.   

There was also widespread concern in Margaret River yesterday for Martin Ibach, a young doctor who was in 
Bali on a surfing trip.  He had not been heard from, but I am very relieved to say that he has reported that he is 
okay and in fact is helping out in the Bali medical facilities.   

The tragedy has brought home the reality of the situation to all of us.  No-one is immune from extremist acts.  
We cannot put our heads in the sand and pretend that it does not exist.  Every effort must be made to stamp it out 
internationally.  Like other members, I also plead that we do not forget the Balinese people.  This will have a 
huge impact on their lives.  Their friends and family members were killed as well.  They are beautiful people 
who do not deserve this.  We must do everything we can to address their immediate pain and suffering, as well 
as acknowledge and address the enormous economic effect this will have on their future lives.  

HON LJILJANNA RAVLICH (East Metropolitan - Parliamentary Secretary) [4.02 pm]:  I support the motion.  
I put on record my condolences to those who have suffered injury and loss as a direct result of a cowardly act of 
barbarism.  On 11 September last year, I was on a bus in Potsdam, Germany heading a political exchange 
delegation.  Over the radio I heard that the World Trade Centre towers had been hit.  I am not ashamed to say 
that I felt isolated and frightened for the delegation and for myself.  I was particularly concerned that the United 
States would retaliate and that I, together with the delegation, would be on the other side of the world at the 
commencement of what I thought at the time could evolve into a war-type situation.  I was desperate to go home 
and, more importantly, I was fairly keen to ensure that the members of the delegation also returned home to the 
security and the safety of our beloved country.   

I was born in a country that is not a stranger to war.  All too easily we can take for granted the fact that Australia 
offers its people a security that possibly cannot be found anywhere else in the world and, through that security, a 
peaceful way of life, which I think we also often take for granted.  Australia’s isolation has historically been both 
a strength and a weakness.  However, the events in Bali on Saturday highlight that in the modern world, 
Australia is no longer isolated and that we can no longer take isolation and security for granted.  Even though 
there is no evidence of a threat within Australia, members would have to agree that the events in Bali were too 
close for comfort.  At no other time in recent history has Australia and its people been so shaken to the core.  At 
least 183 people are dead.  Fifteen Australians have been confirmed dead, at least 113 Australians were 
yesterday in hospital with injuries, and a further 220 Australians remain unaccounted for.  I think it is fair to say 
that those statistics would shake any community to the core, and they have done so to the Australian community.  
The tales of horror serve to remind us how fragile life is.  We saw young people and families in Bali enjoying 
some of the wonders of life and socialising with friends and family at the Sari Club.  In one minute they were 
torn apart, both emotionally and physically, through a senseless act of terrorism.  One cannot help but think that 
this was a deliberate act targeted at Europeans holidaying in Bali.  However, I caution the community against 
jumping to conclusions about who to hold responsible, even though the Indonesian defence minister, Matori 
Abdul Djalil, has implicated al-Qaida in the blast.   

Australia can take great pride in its citizens, particularly its youth.  Their sense of mateship has been 
demonstrated through this traumatic event.  Their bravery, generosity of spirit and selflessness have been 
demonstrated through the many stories of people who risked their own lives and put their own wellbeing in 
jeopardy in an effort to assist others.  There can be no greater pain than the loss of a loved one.  I think we have 
all experienced that at one time of our life.  However, I could not think of anything more horrifying than a parent 
losing a child.  Recent scenes in the media of unions between those who have been fortunate enough to come 
home and their families highlight the depth of emotional connection between parents and their offspring.  
Unfortunately for some parents, their children or loved ones did not and will not return.  To them, I offer my 
deepest condolences.  To all those affected by this tragedy, I offer my deepest condolences.   

Finally, I put on record my condolences for the many Indonesian victims, the victims of other nationalities and 
their families and friends.  
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HON PADDY EMBRY (South West) [4.08 pm]:  I join with all members of this House, both those who have 
spoken and those who would like to but choose not to, in the sentiments expressed.  I will not repeat what is 
obvious.  I say to members as the leaders of our community that one of the ways to show the aggressors that they 
have won is by kowtowing to them and curtailing our way of life. It is absolutely essential that we show the 
community that we are not jumping at shadows at every corner and that we will continue the sort of life that our 
forefathers fought for and that we enjoy.  We are determined that our way of life will still exist for our children 
and grandchildren. 

HON LOUISE PRATT (East Metropolitan) [4.09 pm]:  It is with great sadness that I speak to this condolence 
motion.  I express my sympathy to all victims and their families.  I find it incredible that there are so many 
Western Australian families who do not know anything certain about the fate of their loved ones.  My heart goes 
out to them.  Many people around the world, of all races and religions, have had to live with the impact of 
terrorism on their lives, families and communities.  As a member of Parliament, I have spoken to many Western 
Australians who have suffered as a result of similar senseless acts overseas.  Some of those people have found 
refuge in this country.  Even after the attacks of September 11, I could never have thought that something like 
this would come home to roost so close to home and affect so many Western Australian families.  I could never 
have imagined that so many Western Australians would have to come to terms with the shocking impact of 
terrorism.  My thoughts are with all the families, here and overseas, who have been affected by this tragic event.  

Question put and passed.  

House adjourned at 4.11 pm 
__________ 

 
 


